
Mountain Plaza Mall
Request for Development Charge Credit Extension

Requesting an additional 3 year extension of the 

remaining 46,608 sq.ft. of Development Charge Credits

resulting from the demolition and redevelopment of 

Mountain Plaza Mall

Summary:
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Development History

4

Phase 1 - 2009

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• In order to keep tenants operational, the enclosed portion of the mall remained opened for business

while 7 new retail stores were constructed in the parking lot for tenant relocation.
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Phase 2 – 2010

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• Complex relocation of existing tenants in south portion of mall into permanent and temporary units in 

north end of mall to allow Phase 1 Demolition to occur.

6

Phase 3 – 2010

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• While the former Walmart was still in operation, a new Walmart was constructed and opened

Appendix "A" to Report FCS17008 
Page 3 of 7



7

Phase 4 – 2011

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• Once new Walmart was opened, the former Walmart and smaller tenant space was vacated to allow 
Phase 2 of demolition to occur. 
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Phase 5 – 2011 / 2012

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• Time intensive 5 phase parking lot construction to allow all tenants to remain open and customers to 

be able to access stores 

• Constructed a new enclosed mall entrance to create a modern entrance to the existing mall. 
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Phase 6 – 2013

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• Construction of LCBO in building C

10

Present Day

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

After a few turbulent years for tenants throughout the re-development, this shopping centre represents 

one of the busiest and more pedestrian focused centres in our portfolio. 
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Deferred Use of Development Charge Credits

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

Original redevelopment plan contemplated full site build out by 2014. Despite it being an extremely 

successful retail property, there have been many development timing setbacks:

• Multi-phased development best option for limiting the disruption to existing tenants, however, at 

the expense of a lengthy 4 year construction period. 

• Redevelopment occurred during the 2008 recession when many retailers paused and re-evaluated 

new store development strategies. 

• Quickly evolving market conditions have caused a slow down in the retail market across the Canada 

(ie. Target vacating Canada, e-commerce, market saturation). 

• Retailers have once again picked up steam and moving forward with revised store layouts in smaller 

footprints and with different offerings. 

12

Rationale for Extending Development Charge Credits

MOUNTAIN PLAZA MALL: REQUEST FOR DEVELOPMENT CHARGE EXTENSION CREDIT

• Municipal infrastructure enhancements and controls were designed and installed for full site 

build out. Water Quality - Financial contribution provided to City. Water Quantity – onsite 

underground storage accommodates full site build out – no effect on offsite storm sewers 

• The DC demolition credits played a crucial role in the financial decision to acquire and 

redevelop Mountain Plaza Mall.

• Development Charge Credits offset additional costs incurred during a re-development and why 

we have been able to still remain competitive in the retail market.

• Precedent exists for the Development Charge Credit extension to be granted to a large scale 

mall redevelopment.
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• Development Charge Demolition credits to expire January 2017.

• Anticipated short term development:

• Taco Bell (2,209.23 SF)– Building Permit - Early 2017

• Pet Store (12,000 SF) Building Permit - Fall 2017

• Remaining 37,766 SF to be actively marketed and leased for anticipated 2018/2019 construction start

Requesting approval to extend the remaining 46,608.59 sq.ft. of Development Charge Credits from 

January 12, 2017 to January 12, 2020

Conclusion

DC Credits Received:  256,957.80 sq.ft

New Development Constructed: 210,349.21 sq.ft.

Outstanding DC Credits:  46,608.59 sq.ft
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